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Network Business Meeting

The Network Business Meeting will be held on Monday 27 January 2003,  11am at CILIP, Ridgmount Street, London WC1E 7AE.

The agenda, papers – and a response form for those who cannot attend – accompanies this mailing.

“Up for it …” course

The course, now entitled “Up for it – encouraging reluctant staff to get on board with social exclusion”, is to be held at CILIP, Ridgmount Street, London WC1E 7AE on Wednesday 29 January 2003.


Sure Start poster

A poster which includes a good practice checklist has been produced and is available to download (pdf 377k) from:

www.surestart.gov.uk/infoDocs/final%20version%20Sp%20Nds%20poster.pdf

The Vital Link

You may have heard about the Vital Link initiative to build partnerships between basic skills providers and libraries in order to support emergent readers. Run by the National Literacy Trust and the National Reading Campaign in conjunction with The Reading Agency, this has explored different approaches to supporting existing students and attracting new learners through motivational reading activities in nine different library authority areas. 

The programme has now ended but we will be running a national conference to report on the outcomes of the work and share lessons learnt - a must for all those interested in encouraging students to develop a love of reading. 

“Learning from the Vital Link” will be held on Tuesday 28 January 2003 at the RHS Halls in Westminster, London with speakers including Baroness 
Blackstone, Minister of State for the Arts, Susan Pember, Director of the Adult Basic Skills Strategy Unit, and Patricia Scanlan, best-selling novelist and inspiration behind the Open Door series of books for new adult readers 
published by Dublin-based New Island. Cost £150. 

Please see http://www.literacytrust.org.uk/vitallinkconf.html for more details and an online booking form or contact Tania Rhodes-Taylor on 020 7828 2435 or tania.rhodes-taylor@literacytrust.org.uk.

The Vital Link has also produced a practical toolkit for building partnerships between basic skills providers, a book collection called the First Choice 
and a training programme. For more, also see http://www.literacytrust.org.uk/vitallink.html 








Genevieve Clarke








National Literacy Trust


“Mapping the Territory” 


”Mapping the Territory”, a research project mapping the links between museums, archives and libraries and adult basic skills, is now underway, and researcher Anthony Barzey has been appointed to lead on this work. 

Funded by Resource, the project will provide baseline data on the ability of museums, archives and libraries in England to contribute to the Government's targets for improving adult literacy and numeracy. 

If you have any information you think would be useful for this research, please email:


anthony.barzey@literacytrust.org.uk 

or visit:


http://www.literacytrust.org.uk/needtoread/mapping.html.


Literacy and Social Inclusion Project

The Basic Skills Agency and the National Literacy Trust are working together to develop a national resource of good practice and ‘what works’ around literacy and tackling social exclusion.

Further information from:

Viv Bird, National Literacy Trust, Swire House, 59 Buckingham Gate, London SW1E 6AJ 

Tel: 020 7828 2435

E-mail: viv.bird@literacytrust.org.uk 


“Impact of Change” Conferences

The Refugee Council is organising three conferences (28 January, London; 29 January, Birmingham; 30 January, Leeds) to look at “Impact of Change – The Nationality, Immigration, and Asylum Act 2002, and Partnership Working”.

As well as presentations by the Refugee Council and the CRE, there will also be workshop sessions on topics such as equality in service provision, community cohesion, social inclusion, community development and citizenship.

Further details from the Refugee Council:

Tel: 020 7820 3049

E-mail: marketing@refugeecouncil.org.uk 


CILIP/Emerald Public Relations & Publicity Awards

Congratulations to Network members who won awards:

Promotional Campaign with a budget over £500

Birmingham Libraries for the “Image Campaign” (an initiative to re-brand and reposition Birmingham Libraries as a relevant, changing service for the community, targeting 16-25 year-olds)

Sponsorship and Partnership

Essex Libraries and Essex County Council Adult Education for “Quick Reads” (promoting reading for pleasure to “emergent adult readers”
)


Review

Start with the child: Report of the CILIP Working Group on library provision for children and young people. CILIP, 2002. (ISBN: 0-9543792-2-5)

This is the report of the CILIP Working Group on library provision for children and young people. The Working Group included representation from DCMS, DfES, Ofsted, the National Literacy Trust, the Arts Council of England, The Reading Agency, Resource, publishing/writing for children, as well as from the library sector. The Group’s terms of reference were:

· “To examine the changing library needs of children and young people

· To examine the extent to which they are being met by existing library services for children and young people, provided through the public library service, school and further education libraries and school library services

· To review the relationship between libraries, reading, literacy and learning revealed in recent research and development work and assess its impact and effectiveness on library services

· To recommend improvements and how to bring them about, in library services for children and young people.” (p10)

Much of the evidence for the Group’s work came from a major research project commissioned by Resource
.

Start with the child has 4 main chapters:

1. The needs of children and young people (eg role of the family, education and technological needs, cultural and recreational needs, reading and library needs)

2. Libraries, reading, literacy and learning (eg libraries as the ‘Champion of the Learner’, lifelong learning, information literacy, informal learning, reading development, libraries and new thinking about learning – such as study support)

3. Meeting children’s and young people’s needs and expectations (eg relevant services, appropriate help for children and young people – including the need for staff training – social inclusion, partnership working)

4. Meeting the needs of children and young people in the future (eg the changing context, key issues).

The section on social inclusion (pp60-2) is very strong:

“Achieving socially inclusive services is a challenge for the traditional library service and requires changes in the nature of mainstream provision and re-targeting of resources. At the most fundamental level this requires authorities to look again at their charging and joining procedures as for many excluded groups perceptions about these present an insuperable barrier.”

It then goes on to suggest that libraries “need to look at their stock, the environment, their staff and their regular activities if they are to be sure that their approach is both encouraging social cohesion and not causing certain groups to be excluded.” Finally, it urges libraries to build on any project funding in order to make this work sustainable longer term.

In terms of the changing context (pp67-8), the report identifies five key issues where we need to respond and improve our services:

· “Literacy and Learning

· Appropriate environments and services

· Services which are relevant and responsive

· Appropriate help for children and young people and those who support them

· Support from the community at large to use and benefit from services.”

I was very impressed with this report, and I intend to use it as the starting point for developing a policy and strategy for children’s and young people’s services in Merton.

The report takes a needs-based approach and focuses on the needs of children and young people. A successful library service for children and young people needs to encompass the following:

· Appropriate environments and services

· Services that are relevant and responsive

· Appropriate help for children and young people and for those who support them

· Support from the community at large to use and benefit from services

The report makes a number of recommendations to national and local policy makers and practitioners on the following themes:

· Children as a priority group

· Cross-sectoral working to benefit the child

· A quality framework

· Research into needs and impact

· Disseminating best practice

· Transforming services by learning from projects

· Responding to the diversity of children’s needs

· Consulting to Invest in Children

· Partnerships to deliver outcomes

There is an emphasis on the need for libraries to work with schools, on improving literacy for example. There is also a good understanding of where children and young people are coming from today. Research has shown an increasingly consumerist attitude from children as young as five. Young people in particular want a space that they can call their own in the library.  

My only criticism of this report is that it does not mention, and seems not to have been informed by, the groundbreaking research project Open to All? Public Libraries and Social Exclusion. In particular, the working paper by John Vincent, Public libraries, children and young people and social exclusion, seems to have been completely overlooked.

John Pateman

 (with additional material by John Vincent)


Reading for change

There has been media coverage
 of a new report from the OECD
, which, amongst other things, concluded that the enthusiasm that children have for reading in their spare time has a bigger effect on their educational success than their families’ wealth and class. Pupils from the most deprived homes could outperform students from more privileged backgrounds if they took enough of an interest in books, comics and newspapers – encouraging children to read for pleasure might be one of the most effective ways of encouraging social change.


Homeless people  

The Homelessness Act 2002
 came into effect in Summer 2002. “It requires all English and Welsh Councils to expand their categories of homeless groups in priority need of housing to include 16- and 17-year-olds, young people leaving care, people forced to flee their home because of domestic, racial and other forms of violence, and individuals leaving institutions.”

The Act
 also requires all local authorities to carry out a homelessness review, develop a strategy for their area to prevent homelessness, and provide accommodation and/or support for people who are or may become homeless.

As well as the Act, the Government has also published two key resources:

More than a roof: a report into tackling homelessness

ODPM, 2002.

Outlines the changes in approach needed to challenge homelessness successfully. It concludes that housing provision alone is not enough to tackle homelessness, and that local authorities and communities need to develop new ways of dealing with the problem.

Available to download from the ODPM Website: www.housing.odpm.gov.uk/information/homelessness/morethanaroof/index.htm.

Geoffrey Randall and Susan Brown. Homelessness strategies: a good practice handbook
ODPM, 2002.

Illustrates how to take a joined-up approach to developing a homelessness strategy (whilst touching on education, it doesn’t mention the role of libraries, museums or archives in this).

Available to download from the ODPM Website as a pdf (279k):

www.housing.odpm.gov.uk/information/homelessness/index.htm 

In Scotland, the Scottish Executive has issued Health and homelessness guidance which links work being developed by NHS Boards with that being undertaken by local authorities to create a series of “Health and Homelessness Action Plans”. Further information about these developments can be found at:

www.scotland.gov.uk/library3/health/hahg-02.asp 


“Making Connections, Making a Difference – Public libraries in society”

John Pateman reports from the 2002 Public Library Authorities Conference.

Pat Beech, Director of Studies, should be congratulated for putting together such a good range of sessions, themes and speakers.  What was disappointing was the reaction of the audience to some of the subjects being discussed. There seemed to be intense hostility to any criticism of public libraries (no matter how deserved, or from what source) and a complete rejection of regulation and inspection (unless this resulted in a positive outcome).

“Learning from Inspection”

Take the session on “Learning from inspection – a partnership for improvement”, presented by Jacquie Campbell (Best Value Inspector) and Greg Birdseye (Audit Commission). This session looked at the main challenges arising from the Audit Commission report, Building better library services
, and explored how the Audit Commission might now help public library authorities meet them.

Most of the audience could not accept any of the criticisms in the report, let alone listen to some constructive advice from the Audit Commission. Instead of realising that public libraries are in real decline and face a genuine crisis of purpose and usage, they went on about the need for more resources. It does not matter how much money is thrown at public libraries – they will not change unless Heads of Library services become transformational leaders, willing to tackle the real issues unearthed by the Best Value inspections of 36 library authorities:

· Provide books and services that users and non-users need – not books and services which professional, white, middle-class librarians think that their communities want

· Improve opening hours by redirecting resources

· Ensure that services are easy and pleasant to use, by tackling the attitude and behaviour exhibited by some library staff

· Build awareness among non-users by reaching out to socially excluded communities such as asylum-seekers, refugees, homeless people, Travellers, Black and working class communities

· Agree a clear vision for the future of library services, which is based on the needs of the communities we serve

· Challenge work practices and redirect funding for outreach activities

· Build understanding of what users and non-users want and need. Target services at those who need us the most but use us the least.

· Build ownership and commitment from staff to deliver library services which are relevant to our diverse communities, instead of serving  a narrow, homogenous elite 

· Hold managers to account for the resources they use, and ask them for evidence of how they match service provision to local community profiles.

This is a challenging agenda. It is to be hoped that the emerging DCMS strategic review of public libraries will reflect this agenda. The time for fudges and compromises is past. Local authorities should be judged on whether they are capable of delivering the new DCMS strategy and Building better library services. Other models for service delivery should also be explored, including trust and charitable status. Instead of calling for less regulation and inspection, we need much more. Jacquie Campbell indicated that in the future there may be:

· Dedicated library inspections

· Greater integration of Annual Library Plans, Public Library Standards and Best Value Inspections

· Levels of inspection to be based on assessments of need

· More sharing of best practice

“Beacons and Beyond”

A number of library authorities were awarded Beacon Status this year under the theme “Libraries as a Community Resource”. There is no doubt that there are pockets of excellence within our public library services. But these are very few and far between and service quality can be patchy within, and between, authorities. There are situations in London where some of the best library services in the country are operating right next to some of the worst. It is a real post-code lottery, where the quality of library services is dependent on issues such as resource allocation and Elected Member commitment. As a result, it tends to be the same small group of library authorities which scoop all the awards, while the rest are struggling to survive or are going completely down the pan.

What we need are good quality, inclusive library services everywhere, managed by visionary transformational leaders, and operated by highly skilled, motivated and well-paid staff. The Open to All? research revealed a very different picture. Remarkably few library authorities had a strategy, structure or culture for tackling social exclusion. Large sums of money are being spent on public libraries which are making little or no impact on the communities they serve. 

Public Library Standards and Annual Library Plans, as they stand, are unlikely to change this situation. They are too weak and can be easily circumvented. They are not challenging. They do not make Chief Librarians feel uncomfortable enough for them to make real changes in their services. Some Heads of Libraries talk about the Plans and Standards with open contempt. They say things like “I have no intention of meeting these Standards – and DCMS will not do anything about it”. (They sound like David Brent, the manager of “The Office” (BBC2) whose stock response to any criticism is “Sue me!”)

If change will not come voluntarily from within, with the aid of appropriate carrots, it must be imposed from without, with the help of relevant sticks, such as Comprehensive Performance Assessments (CPAs).

Comprehensive Performance Assessment

The rosy glow of self-congratulation soon disappeared when the “debate” on CPAs kicked off with Brian Stevenson (Audit Commission) presenting the motion: “This house believes that CPAs will be a catalyst for local government change”. Librarians are far too polite to heckle, but the collective resistance to what Brian was saying was almost palpable.

The mood changed when Pat Coleman spoke against the motion. Good old Pat, she would give them what for. Frankly, given Pat’s recent involvement in promoting the Modernisation Agenda to local authorities and the IdEA Performance Support service, I was surprised that she spoke against the motion. 

The seconder of the motion, Kevin Ellard (University of Central Lancashire) was received in stony silence. By contrast, Rob Froud (Somerset) was the audience’s hero when he tore into the whole regulatory regime. The “debate” which followed was derisory and lacking in intellectual rigour. Most of those who spoke were dead against CPAs, and any other form of regulation or inspection. They know they are doing a good job and they just want to be given lots more money so that they can do more of the same. They don’t want change anything, or be told how to do their job by some government inspector or bureaucrat.

By now I had had enough. I could not stay to hear about “The Big Issues facing public libraries”. The Big Issue for me was, should I have spent so much of my Council’s money staying in a flash hotel in the middle of nowhere, listening to a bunch of Chief Librarians who would not know a Big Issue if it bit them on their overpaid backsides!


Class attributes set by the age of 22 months 

The media have been focusing on the debate over social class in Britain, which has been extended with an admission by Government that class attributes can be seen in children as young as 22 months, and that Britain's class divide in education is one of the worst in the Western world. 
For further information on this issue, see, for example: 


http://www.literacytrust.org.uk/socialexclusion/socialexclusion.html#Class


This Newsletter was compiled by John Vincent, and all items are written by him, unless otherwise stated. Please send any comments or items for the next issue to:

John Vincent

Wisteria Cottage

Nadderwater

Exeter EX4 2JQ

Tel/fax: 01392 256045


E-mail: john@nadder.org.uk 
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� Start with the child: the needs, motivation and attitudes of children and young people. Morris, Hargreaves and McIntyre. Resource, 2002.


� For example: Sarah Cassidy “Reading at home ‘is key to success’ for children” The Independent 20 November 2002, p9.


� Reading for change: performance and engagement across countries – results from PISA 2000. OECD, 2002. (ISBN: 926409928X). Available to download as an e-book from the OECD Website, � HYPERLINK http://www.oecd.org ��www.oecd.org�. PISA is the Performance for International Student Assessment.
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PAGE  
1

